# **UCLA**

## **Other Recent Work**

## **Title**

The Global Impact of Monkeypox on LGBTQ People

#### **Permalink**

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/0kf068br

#### **Authors**

Carreño, Miguel Fuentes Shaw, Ari

## **Publication Date**

2022-11-03

# **Data Availability**

The data associated with this publication are not available for this reason: Licensing restrictions



# THE GLOBAL IMPACT OF MONKEYPOX on LGBTQ People

**AUTHORS:** 

Miguel Fuentes Carreño Ari Shaw

#### **BRIEF / OCTOBER 2022**

On July 23, 2022, the World Health Organization (WHO) Director-General declared the monkeypox outbreak a public health emergency of international concern.¹ While the virus had previously been endemic only in West and Central Africa, new cases emerged in 2021 in both the United Kingdom² and the United States.³ Data show that the current global outbreak of monkeypox has disproportionately affected self-identified gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men (GBMSM).⁴ According to one study tracking monkeypox infections across 16 countries from April to June of 2022, 98% of persons infected were gay or bisexual men.⁵ By September 18, 2022, the WHO reported that the global rate of infection among GBMSM was still high —90.9% out of the available sample of cases

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> WHO, "WHO Director-General Declares the Ongoing Monkeypox Outbreak a Public Health Emergency of International Concern," WHO, July 23, 2022, https://www.who.int/europe/news/item/23-07-2022-who-director-general-declares-the-ongoing-monkeypox-outbreak-a-public-health-event-of-international-concern. As of October 2022, more than 68,900 cumulative cases of monkeypox have been reported in 106 countries. The 10 most affected countries globally are: the United States (n = 25,672), Brazil (n = 7,869), Spain (n = 7,188), France (n = 3,999), the United Kingdom (n = 3,635), Germany (n = 3,625), Peru (n = 2,587), Colombia (n = 2,042), Mexico (n = 1,627), and Canada (n = 1,400). Together, these countries account for 86.6% of the cases reported globally. See WHO, "Multi-Country Outbreak of Monkeypox, External Situation Report #7," WHO, October 5, 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> WHO, "Monkeypox - United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland," July 8, 2021, https://www.who.int/emergencies/disease-outbreak-news/item/monkeypox---united-kingdom-of-great-britain-and-northern-ireland; Gemma Hobson et al., "Rapid Communication Family Cluster of Three Cases of Monkeypox Imported from Nigeria to the United Kingdom, May 2021," *Euro Surveill* 26, no. 32 (May 2021): 1–3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> WHO, "Monkeypox - the United States of America," July 27, 2021, https://www.who.int/emergencies/disease-outbreak-news/item/monkeypox---the-united-states-of-america; WHO, "Monkeypox - United States of America," November 25, 2021, https://www.who.int/emergencies/disease-outbreak-news/item/2021-DON344

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> This brief focuses on the global impact of monkeypox on LGBTQ populations, including the U.S. nationwide statistics. For a specific analysis on the domestic monkeypox outbreak in the U.S., see e.g., Thomas Freitag and Sean Cahill, "How the federal government can better respond to the monkeypox outbreak," The Fenway Institute, September 2022, https://fenwayhealth.org/wp-content/uploads/0911 22MonkeypoxPolicyBrief-final\_TMFCover.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> John P. Thornhill et al., "Monkeypox Virus Infection in Humans across 16 Countries — April–June 2022," *New England Journal of Medicine* 387, no. 8 (August 25, 2022): 679–91.

(13,940/15,339). There is limited data on the rate of infection among transgender people. Some countries with available data also report high rates of cases among people living with HIV.8

While some experts, including the WHO, have been reluctant to strictly associate monkeypox with GBMSM or LGBTO people to avoid stigmatizing a particular population, the current spread of monkeypox through sexual contact suggests that social and sexual networks among GBMSM may be important drivers of the outbreak and therefore critical targets of resources for prevention and treatment.9 Indeed, recent surveillance reports by the WHO show concentrations of monkeypox among GBMSM. According to the WHO's External Situation Report from October 5, 2022, of the 17,337 cases where sexual orientation was reported, 89.9% of the people infected identified as GBMSM. Of the 12,070 cases where transmission was reported, 87.1% were through mucosal contact during sexual activities. And, of the 19,242 cases where known HIV status was reported, 49.2% were people living with HIV.<sup>10</sup>

# LIMITED GLOBAL DATA ON INCIDENCE OF MONKEYPOX AMONG LGBTQ PEOPLE

Despite these global reports, which include discussion of variables related to sexuality, few national agencies are disaggregating data to confirm the prevalence of monkeypox at the country level among LGBTQ people, GBMSM, or people living with HIV. National reports in the U.S., 11 the UK, 12 France 13, Peru, 14 and Australia 15 generally point

<sup>6</sup> WHO, "Multi-Country Outbreak of Monkeypox, External Situation Report #6," WHO, September 21, 2022, https://www.who.int/ publications/m/item/multi-country-outbreak-of-monkeypox--external-situation-report--6---21-september-2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The U.S. is the only country with data disaggregated by gender inclusive of transgender status. See CDC, "Monkeypox Cases by Age and Gender, Race/Ethnicity, and Symptoms," September 8, 2022, https://www.cdc.gov/poxvirus/monkeypox/response/2022/demographics.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Laura Waters et al., "BHIVA Rapid Guidance on Monkeypox Virus," British HIV Association, October 13, 2022, https://www.bhiva.org/ rapid-guidance-on-monkeypox-virus; Kathryn G. Curran, "HIV and Sexually Transmitted Infections Among Persons with Monkeypox — Eight U.S. Jurisdictions, May 17-July 22, 2022," MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 71 (2022), https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/ volumes/71/wr/mm7136a1.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The WHO reiterated in their WHO Emergency Appeal that anyone, regardless of sexual orientation and gender identity, can acquire monkeypox, and that other groups outside MSM remain critical to appreciate as the outbreak evolves (WHO, "WHO Emergency Appeal: Monkeypox - July 2022 - June 2023" (Geneva: WHO, October 13, 2022), https://www.who.int/publications/m/item/who-emergencyappeal--monkeypox---july-2022---june-2023); Kristina M. Angelo et al., "Epidemiological and Clinical Characteristics of Patients with Monkeypox in the GeoSentinel Network: A Cross-Sectional Study," The Lancet Infectious Diseases 0, no. 0 (October 7, 2022), https://www. thelancet.com/journals/laninf/article/PIIS1473-3099(22)00651-X/fulltext.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> WHO, "Multi-Country Outbreak of Monkeypox, External Situation Report #7," WHO, October 5, 2022: 3, https://www.who.int/ publications/m/item/multi-country-outbreak-of-monkeypox--external-situation-report--7---5-october-2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> CDC, "Monkeypox Cases by Age and Gender, Race/Ethnicity, and Symptoms," September 8, 2022, https://www.cdc.gov/poxvirus/ monkeypox/response/2022/demographics.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> UK Health Security Agency, "Monkeypox Outbreak: Epidemiological Overview, 13 September 2022," GOV.UK, September 13, 2022, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/monkeypox-outbreak-epidemiological-overview/monkeypox-outbreak-epid overview-13-september-2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Santé Publique France, "Cas de variole du singe : point de situation au 9 août 2022," Santé Publique France, August 9, 2022, https:// www.santepubliquefrance.fr/les-actualites/2022/cas-de-variole-du-singe-point-de-situation-au-9-aout-2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Ministerio de Salud, "Minsa promueve cartilla informativa sobre prevención de viruela del mono para poblaciones vulnerables," Plataforma digital única del Estado Peruano, August 9, 2022, https://www.gob.pe/institucion/minsa/noticias/639234-minsa-promuevecartilla-informativa-sobre-prevencion-de-viruela-del-mono-para-poblaciones-vulnerables.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care, "Monkeypox Virus Infection - Surveillance Case Definition," Text, Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care (Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care, August 1,

to GBMSM as the population most affected by monkeypox. Spain has also recognized the high prevalence of monkeypox among MSM.<sup>16</sup> However, among these countries, only the U.S. and the UK<sup>17</sup> are publishing accessible data on subpopulations, including statistics on gay, bisexual, or other men who have sex with men. The Brazilian Ministry of Health published limited data on MSM<sup>18</sup> but has not included such data in its epidemiological updates.<sup>19</sup>

Likewise, few national jurisdictions are collecting disaggregated data to evaluate the impact of the outbreak on gender minorities. Only the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (U.S. CDC) includes disaggregated data on gender, including transgender women, transgender men, and other gender minorities. Current U.S. CDC data show that transgender people represent a small percentage of the affected population that reported gender, but there are no data on transmission of monkeypox cases between transgender men and other GBMSM.<sup>20</sup> Out of the available data from all accumulated cases in the U.S. that reported their gender (19,682 / 25,341 reported cases as of September 27), transgender men represent 0.24% of the total accumulated cases by gender.<sup>21</sup> There are no public data on common means of transmission among transgender people, infection rates among transgender people living with HIV, or other important interactions to show differences in trends to better target prevention campaigns and treatment protocols.

Some countries report disaggregated cases based on binary genders (men and women), including Mexico<sup>22</sup> and Germany,<sup>23</sup> but such data are insufficient to understand the effects of the pandemic on transgender populations. French health authorities only report transgender people as a possible risk group if they have multiple partners, and no data on cases among transgender men are provided.<sup>24</sup> The lack of data on the effects on transgender

2022), https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/monkeypox-virus-infection-surveillance-case-definition.

<sup>16</sup> Centro de Coordinación de Alertas y Emergencias Sanitarias, "Evaluación Rápida de Riesgo. Casos Autóctonos de Viruela Del Mono (Monkeypox/MPX) En España," Ministerio de Sanidad de España, August 9, 2022, https://www.sanidad.gob.es/profesionales/ saludPublica/ccayes/alertasActual/alertaMonkeypox/docs/20220809 ERR Monkeypox.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Zahidul Abedin et al., "Investigation into Monkeypox Outbreak in England: Technical Briefing 7," GOV.UK, September 2, 2022, https:// www.gov.uk/government/publications/monkeypox-outbreak-technical-briefings/investigation-into-monkeypox-outbreak-in-englandtechnical-briefing-7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Ministério da Saúde, "Conheça o cenário epidemiológico da varíola dos macacos no mundo e o perfil dos casos," Ministério da Saúde, August 22, 2022, https://www.gov.br/saude/pt-br/assuntos/noticias/2022/agosto/conheca-o-cenario-epidemiologico-da-variola-dosmacacos-no-mundo-e-o-perfil-dos-casos.

<sup>19</sup> Ministério da Saúde, "Atualização Dos Casos," Ministério da Saúde, August 29, 2022, https://www.gov.br/saude/pt-br/composicao/svs/ resposta-a-emergencias/coes/monkeypox/atualizacao-dos-casos.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> CDC, "Monkeypox Cases by Age and Gender, Race/Ethnicity, and Symptoms," September 8, 2022, https://www.cdc.gov/poxvirus/ monkeypox/response/2022/demographics.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Calculated from the data available at the CDCs page, as of September 27<sup>th</sup>, 2022, on cases which reported age, gender, race/ethnicity, and symptoms. CDC, "Monkeypox Cases by Age and Gender, Race/Ethnicity, and Symptoms," September 8, 2022, https://www.cdc.gov/ poxvirus/monkeypox/response/2022/demographics.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Dirección General de Epidemiología, "Informes Semanales para la Vigilancia Epidemiológica de Viruela Símica en México," Secretaría de Salud de México, September 12, 2022, http://www.gob.mx/salud/documentos/informes-semanales-para-la-vigilancia-epidemiologica-deviruela-simica-en-mexico.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Robert Koch Institut, "Internationaler Affenpocken-Ausbruch: Fallzahlen Und Einschätzung Der Situation in Deutschland," Robert Koch Institut, September 15, 2022, https://www.rki.de/DE/Content/InfAZ/A/Affenpocken/Ausbruch-2022-Situation-Deutschland. html;jsessionid=D96B6BB6004B4CC98E023815FE5DE815.internet082?nn=2386228.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Santé Publique France, "Cas de variole du singe : point de situation au 9 août 2022," Santé Publique France, August 9, 2022, https:// www.santepubliquefrance.fr/les-actualites/2022/cas-de-variole-du-singe-point-de-situation-au-9-aout-2022.

populations also limits data on the potential interactions between the monkeypox vaccination and hormone replacement therapy or other forms of gender-affirming medical care.

## DATA GAPS MAY HINDER PREVENTION AND TREATMENT OF MONKEYPOX

The failure of governments to measure the impact of monkeypox on LGBTQ populations affects public health responses and hinders the ability to effectively target vaccines and other resources to communities most in need. Knowledge of affected populations and modes of transmission are essential to designing and implementing interventions to prevent spread.<sup>25</sup>

Limited data on LGBTQ communities and inadequate responses by national governments have prompted civil society organizations in many countries to demand further support and resources for at-risk populations. In Latin America, for example, where Peru, Colombia, and Mexico are among the countries worldwide with the highest number of reported cases of monkeypox, activists have mobilized to pressure governments for action in declaring a health emergency grounded in scientific evidence from other countries. On August 29 to 31, civil society representatives from 21 countries gathered in Mexico City to call on governments to recognize sexual contact as a primary transmission vehicle for the virus and to recognize GBMSM as a priority population for accessing the vaccine. Likewise, they called on governments to implement a plan of action to counter stigma, discrimination, and violence targeting gay and bisexual men.<sup>26</sup> Indeed, stigma and discrimination can hinder public health responses to disease outbreaks by causing at-risk populations to avoid seeking medical care.<sup>27</sup>

In response, the Secretary of Health of Mexico City released a statement affirming the WHO's emergency declaration and verifying that the majority of confirmed cases of monkeypox in the city were MSM, including one transgender person.<sup>28</sup> Among other things, the statement underscored the importance of data for communicating risks and providing care to affected populations, including GBMSM. It also echoed activists' calls for rejecting discrimination and stigma against GBMSM.

In Africa, failure to collect data has similarly constrained the response for at-risk LGBTQ communities. When asked about the prevalence of monkeypox cases among MSM in Africa, Director of the African Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (Africa CDC), Ahmed Ogwell, stated that such data were not collected and maintained that data are not a relevant indicator on the continent.<sup>29</sup> He argued that data collection on the continent since 1970 has not shown MSM is a population significantly affected by monkeypox and that this outbreak has been driven by "traditional" drivers (i.e., close contact in confined spaces and living in communities in contact with infected animals).<sup>30</sup> This declaration appears to contradict the Africa CDC's own recommendations for communications

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Jonathan Smith, "Yes, It Matters Who Is Spreading Monkeypox," The Lancet Infectious Diseases 22, no. 10 (October 1, 2022): 1416–17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> La Tribu, "Declaración sobre viruela símica," Tweet, Twitter, September 2, 2022, https://twitter.com/somos\_latribu/ status/1565527765255917568; Jorge Saavedra, "Monkeypox Declaration," Twitter, August 31, 2022, https://twitter.com/redgaylatino.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Mathias Dzobo, Phanuel T. Gwinji, Grant Murewanhema, Godfrey Musuka, Tafadzwa Dzinamarira, "Stigma and public health responses: Lessons learnt from the COVID-19 pandemic to inform the recent monkeypox outbreak," Public Health in Practice 4 (December 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Clínica Condesa, "Tarjeta Informativa," Twitter, September 13, 2022, https://twitter.com/CdmxClinica/status/1569844017575202816/ photo/1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Cara Anna, "Africa CDC Says Gay Sex 'not Relevant' in Monkeypox There," AP News, August 4, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/ monkeypox-health-public-kenya-3e778fc5c11d531005c9ace28d1dbd83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> AfricaNews, "Africa CDC Says Gay Sex 'not Relevant' in Monkeypox There," Africanews, August 4, 2022, https://www.africanews. com/2022/08/04/africa-cdc-says-gay-sex-not-relevant-in-monkeypox-there/.

targeting "specific populations currently impacted and at risk [of monkeypox]" including sex workers, suggesting recognition of sexual activity as a driver of transmission.<sup>31</sup> Moreover, some researchers argue that the absence of new registered cases of monkeypox among MSM is not due to its absence within the population but rather a lack of testing capacity on the continent<sup>32</sup> and stigma that MSM face in the healthcare system.<sup>33</sup>

Even in countries with more access to treatment and prevention, stigma continues to pose barriers to receiving care. In the U.S., despite an ostensibly coordinated national response to the virus, individuals still report difficulty accessing treatment and testing, in some cases finding physicians who are not knowledgeable about monkeypox health care protocols.<sup>34</sup> Some gay men, harboring memories of stigma and discrimination during the HIV/AIDS crisis, may be reluctant to come forward and seek care.35 And Black people, in particular, face compounded barriers due to racial and sexual orientation-based stigma. Currently, Black people represent only 10% of vaccine recipients despite making up nearly 40% of monkeypox cases.36

## BARRIERS TO ACCESSING MONKEYPOX VACCINES

Structural disparities between countries in the Global North and Global South, as well as lack of data collection, may impact access to the monkeypox vaccine for LGBTQ people. Danish pharmaceutical company Bavarian Nordic manufactures the only government-approved vaccine to prevent monkeypox.<sup>37</sup> Since cases of monkeypox appeared outside countries where it had been endemic, the U.S. and European countries began purchasing batches of the vaccine, and Grand River Aseptic Manufacturing, a U.S. company, confidentially negotiated the rights to share the technology and manufacture the vaccine for domestic use.<sup>38</sup> Other low- and middle-income countries have not had the same access. As of August 31, the U.S. held nearly 80% of the global vaccine supply, constraining even other European countries from accessing future shipments.<sup>44</sup> Priced between USD 90 and USD 110 per dose, countries in the Global South are unable to afford the billions of dollars necessary to purchase what vaccine supplies may become available, and they have neither the technology nor the infrastructure to produce it.39

<sup>31</sup> Africa CDC, "Outbreak Brief #11: Monkeypox in African Union Member States," Africa CDC, September 22, 2022, https://africacdc.org/ wp-content/uploads/2022/09/AfricaCDC\_MonkeypoxBrief11\_-22-Sep22.pdf.

<sup>32</sup> Emery Manirambona et al., "Monkeypox among Men Who Have Sex with Men in Africa: The Need for Testing and Vaccination beyond Stigma," Journal of Medical Virology n/a, no. n/a (September 2, 2022), https://doi.org/10.1002/jmv.28121.

<sup>33</sup> See e.g., Andrew M. Secor et al., "Depression, Substance Abuse and Stigma among Men Who Have Sex with Men in Coastal Kenya," AIDS 29 (December 2015): S251-59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Curtis Bunn, "Black gay community concerned monkeypox response is inadequate," NBCBlk, September 9, 2022, https://www. nbcnews.com/news/nbcblk/black-gay-community-concerned-monkeypox-response-inadequate-rcna47069.

<sup>35</sup> Steven W. Thrasher, "Blaming Gay Men for Monkeypox Will Harm Everyone," Scientific American, June 9, 2022, https://www. scientificamerican.com/article/blaming-gay-men-for-monkeypox-will-harm-everyone/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Mike Stobbe, Carla K. Johnson, and Zeke Miller, "Fewer Black people receiving mokeypox vaccine doses compared to general public, CDC says," Associated Press, August 26, 2022, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/health/black-people-receiving-less-monkeypox-vaccinecompared-to-general-public-cdc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> In the US, the authorized vaccine is Jynneos, in Canada it is marketed as Imvamune, and as Imvanex in the EU. See https://www.ema.  $europa.eu/en/documents/public-statement/possible-use-vaccine-jynneos-against-infection-monkeypox-virus\_en.pdf.\\$ 

<sup>38</sup> Grace Browne, "The Chaotic Monkeypox Vaccine Pipeline Is Leaving Everyone Short," Wired, August 8, 2022, https://www.wired.com/ story/monkeypox-vaccine-supply-chain/; 11 Chelsea Keeton, "Grand River Aseptic Manufacturing to Fill and Finish Smallpox/Monkeypox Vaccines and Accelerate Domestic Supply," Grand River Aseptic Manufacturing, August 19, 2022, https://www.grandriverasepticmfg.com/ news/gram-to-fill-and-finish-monkeypox-vaccine/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> John Zarocostas, "Monkeypox PHEIC Decision Hoped to Spur the World to Act," The Lancet 400, no. 10349 (July 30, 2022): 347.

This inequality also results from a broader market failure where some diseases are neglected unless there are incentives that spur research and development. Pharmaceutical companies have less incentive to invest in vaccines for diseases that predominantly affect countries with health insurance systems that have low ability-to-pay or with potential consumers that cannot afford the medication, which is often set at very high prices to recoup investments.<sup>40</sup> At the same time, when mechanisms are in place to address market failure, such as the Priority Review voucher program in the U.S., it can create monopolies over specific drugs that nevertheless produce "public health failure" in which drugs remain unavailable to certain countries. 41 Bavarian Nordic, for example, received 1.9 billion USD in funding between 2003 and 2021 from the U.S. government, making it the only laboratory with funding to research, develop, and market the monkeypox vaccine.<sup>42</sup>

While vaccine rollout in the U.S. and European countries has led to a global decline in monkeypox cases, supply shortages and lack of commercial agreements between Bavarian Nordic and countries in the Global South may be linked to a rise in cases in Latin America and a deadlier rate in Africa.<sup>43</sup> Brazil currently reports the second highest number of cases worldwide but just recently negotiated access to the vaccine through the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO),<sup>44</sup> months after Bavarian Nordic signed deals with the U.S.,<sup>45</sup> Europe,<sup>46</sup> Canada,<sup>47</sup> Australia,<sup>48</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Céline Aerts et al., "Are Public-Private Partnerships the Solution to Tackle Neglected Tropical Diseases? A Systematic Review of the Literature," Health Policy 121, no. 7 (July 1, 2017): 745.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Stefan Anderson and Elaine Ruth Fletcher, "Exclusive: Closure Of World's Only Manufacturing Plant For Monkeypox Vaccine Raises Questions About World's Ability To Meet Rising Demand," Health Policy Watch (blog), July 31, 2022, https://healthpolicy-watch.news/ exclusive-china-monkeypox-bavarian-nordics/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Federal Procurement Data System Next Generation, "Federal Awards: Bavarian Nordic," USAspending.gov, October 19, 2022, https:// usaspending.gov/search.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> For data on trends in Africa and Latin America see the African CDC 11 outbreak brief and the PAHO Monkeypox Dashboard, respectively. Africa CDC, "Outbreak Brief #11: Monkeypox in African Union Member States," Africa CDC, September 22, 2022, https:// africacdc.org/disease-outbreak/outbreak-brief-11-monkeypox-in-africa-union-member-states/; PAHO, "Monkeypox Cases - Region of the Americas," PAHO, September 27, 2022, https://shiny.pahobra.org/monkeypox/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> G1, "Anvisa aprova liberação de vacina e medicamento contra varíola dos macacos," *Globo*, August 26, 2022, https://g1.globo.com/ saude/variola-dos-macacos/noticia/2022/08/26/tecovirimat-anvisa-aprova-liberacao-de-medicamento-para-tratar-a-variola-dosmacacos.ghtml; Pablo Linde, "Sanidad aprueba dividir en cinco cada dosis de la vacuna de viruela del mono," El País, August 22, 2022, https://elpais.com/sociedad/2022-08-22/sanidad-aprueba-dividir-en-cinco-cada-dosis-de-la-vacuna-de-viruela-del-mono.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Rolf Sass Sørensen, "Bavarian Nordic to Manufacture First Freeze-Dride Doses of Smallpox Vaccine upon Exercise of Contract Option by the U.S. Government," Bavarian Nordic, May 18, 2022, https://www.bavarian-nordic.com/investor/news/news.aspx?news=6569.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Rolf Sass Sørensen, "Bavarian Nordic Secures Vaccine Order from European Country after Confirmed Monkeypox Cases," May 19, 2022, https://www.bavarian-nordic.com/investor/news/news.aspx?news=6574.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Rolf Sass Sørensen, "Bavarian Nordic Enters a New Multi-Year Vaccine Contract with the Government of Canada," Bavarian Nordic, June 7, 2022, https://www.bavarian-nordic.com/investor/news/news.aspx?news=6581.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Department of Health and Aged Care, "Australia Secures New Third-Generation Monkeypox Virus Vaccine," Text, Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care (Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care, August 4, 2022), https://www.health.gov.au/ministers/the-hon-mark-butler-mp/media/australia-secures-new-third-generation-monkeypox-virus-vaccine.

and Israel.<sup>49</sup> While Brazil,<sup>50</sup> Peru, <sup>51</sup> and Chile<sup>52</sup> confirmed the arrivals of the first batches of vaccines through the PAHO Revolving Fund in late September and early October 2022, no other information about vaccine access or distribution by other countries in the region has been made available.53 To date, according to the WHO and the Africa CDC, African countries are still struggling to access the vaccine,54 which might not be available until 2023.55

Vaccine inequity within affected countries is further exacerbated by a lack of data regarding sexual orientation, gender identity, and sexual behavior. Public, disaggregated data can allow public health authorities to understand which populations are at higher risk of contracting the virus. If LGBTQ people are not captured by existing data collection systems, governments may feel no urgency to acquire vaccines or provide resources to support treatment and prevention among at-risk communities. In Mexico, for example, the government has refrained from acting to mitigate the particular risks facing GBMSM, despite the warnings by researchers. Insofar as the Subsecretary of Health declared vaccination is not an option in the short-term in Mexico, Mexican activists have compared such inaction to the "State-based homophobia" that allowed many GBMSM to get sick during the HIV epidemic.<sup>56</sup>

## RECOMMENDATIONS TO POLICYMAKERS AND PUBLIC HEALTH OFFICIALS

- 1. Collect data on sexual orientation, sexual behavior, and gender identity along with other sociodemographic variables to be published as part of national-level epidemiological updates.
- 2. Report the epidemiological data on monkeypox cases to inform incidence among GBMSM, recognizing the globally available data on the high percentage of patients who identify as such.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Although no confirmed press release is available in Bavarian Nordic's website, different Israeli and international media outlets include it in the list of countries that secured shipments of the vaccine (Jerusalem Post, "Monkeypox: Israel to Acquire 2,000 Vaccines - Health Ministry," The Jerusalem Post, July 15, 2022, https://www.jpost.com/breaking-news/article-712208; Jerusalem Post, "Israel Ups Monkeypox Vaccine Shipment to 5K after WHO Declaration," The Jerusalem Post, July 23, 2022, https://www.jpost.com/breakingnews/article-712874; Christian Wienberg and Madison Muller, "Monkeypox Vaccine Maker Seeks Partners in Race to Meet Demand," Bloomberg.Com, August 17, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-08-17/monkeypox-vaccine-maker-no-longercertain-it-can-meet-demand.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Ministério da Saúde, "Brasil recebe primeiras vacinas contra varíola dos macacos," Ministério da Saúde, October 6, 2022, https://www. gov.br/saude/pt-br/assuntos/noticias/2022/outubro/brasil-recebe-primeiras-vacinas-contra-variola-dos-macacos.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Ministerio de Salud de Perú, "Minsa anuncia la llegada del primer lote de vacunas contra la viruela del mono (Comunicado de prensa N° 1132)," October 11, 2022, https://www.gob.pe/institucion/minsa/noticias/659167-minsa-anuncia-la-llegada-del-primer-lote-devacunas-contra-la-viruela-del-mono-comunicado-de-prensa-n-1132.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Ministerio de Salud, "Llegan a Chile Las Primeras Dosis de Vacuna Contra La Viruela Del Mono," Ministerio de Salud de Chile, October 9, 2022, https://www.minsal.cl/llegan-a-chile-las-primeras-dosis-de-vacuna-contra-la-viruela-del-mono/.

<sup>53</sup> Noticias ONU, "La OPS apoyará el acceso equitativo a la vacuna contra la viruela del mono en América," Noticias ONU, August 7, 2022, https://news.un.org/es/story/2022/08/1512642.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2022/08/16/1117658734/the-who-wants-to-help-low-income-nations-combat-themonkeypox-outbreak; Africa CDC, "Outbreak Brief #9: Monkeypox in African Union Member States," Africa CDC, September 9, 2022, https://africacdc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/AfricaCDC\_MonkeypoxBrief9\_09Sep22.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Chinedu Asadu and Jamey Keaten, "WHO: Monkeypox Cases Drop 21%, Reversing Month-Long Increase," AP NEWS, August 25, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/monkeypox-health-world-news-united-nations-9e39c89c4f2a0dc76b86077a59a544ae.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Ricardo Baruch, "Ya pasaron 3 meses desde que se detectó el primer caso de viruela del mono en México. Abro hilo para contarles en qué va el asunto," Tweet, Twitter, September 5, 2022, https://twitter.com/baruchdom/status/1566962535739392001; CSP 30 - Pan American Sanitary Conference (Washington, D.C., 2022), min 6:42:00, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ujMOBjrGrj4.

- 3. Develop communication campaigns that address the multiple ways monkeypox can be transmitted while recognizing intimate sexual contact is currently the most efficient mode of transmission.
- 4. Strengthen coordination with civil society organizations and research institutions to initiate data collection and policies that target information, prevention, vaccination, and attention campaigns for most-at-risk populations of monkeypox, explicitly assessing GBMSM.
- 5. The U.S. government, as the world's largest holder of the stockpile of monkeypox vaccine, should work with other regional and local partners to transfer technology and donate vaccines to the Global South.<sup>57</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> South Africa's Aspen Pharmacare is one of the firms offering to support the fill and finish of monkeypox vaccines.

# **AUTHORS**

Miguel Fuentes Carreño, M.A., is a Research and Data Analyst at the Williams Institute.

Ari Shaw, Ph.D., is a Senior Fellow and Director of International Programs at the Williams Institute.

## **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

The authors are grateful to Brad Sears, Ilan Meyer, Jody Herman, and Elana Redfield for their helpful review.

#### ABOUT THE WILLIAMS INSTITUTE

The Williams Institute on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Law and Public Policy at UCLA School of Law advances law and public policy through rigorous, independent research and scholarship, and disseminates its work through a variety of education programs and media to judges, legislators, lawyers, other policymakers and the public. These studies can be accessed at the Williams Institute website.

#### For more information

The Williams Institute, **UCLA School of Law** 1060 Veteran Ave, Suite 134 Box 951365 Los Angeles, CA 90095

Phone: (310) 267-4382 Email: williamsinstitute@law.ucla.edu

Website: williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu